Report By Ruth Orr

Report written on June 30, 2009 by Ruth Orr who visited Mapepe Bible College during the last two weeks of June 2009 in order to follow-up on WBS students in Zambia (most of whom are prisoners in Zambia).
On June 14th, David Harper and I began the long journey to Zambia, Africa.  We had great expectations of working with hundreds of prisoners in six prisons who were WBS students.  We also were anxious to meet many of our WBS students in the surrounding areas.  
Melvin Kalemashila was waiting for us at the Lusaka airport and carried us back to Mapepe Bible College where they have a Guest House in which we are allowed to stay.  We were a day late (as we had missed our connection in South Africa and were left stranded in JoBerg until the next day) so almost immediately we starting teaching WBS students and others who were came to study.  The first day there were four baptized for the remission of sins.  

The next morning, Melvin, David, Susan and Eddie Kango, and I headed for Serenje to work with Rodgers Chuulu and Melvin Mushwalumuki.  Melvin was a former prisoner and after being released from prison went to Mapepe Bible College and is now preaching in Serenje.  Rodgers was a WBS student and is now a school teacher and preacher in the same area.

Serenje is a beautiful village setting some 4500 feet above sea level and we could see the mountains of the Republic of Congo in the distance.  We settled into a nice motel and the next day went to visit the prison that houses both men and women.  There were 12 prisoners baptized and many others signed up for the WBS lessons.  That afternoon I spoke to the women of the church and then we had several individual studies that resulted in six baptisms.  I thought I had experienced almost everything in Africa, but as we went for baptisms, we went through the thickest brush that was several feet over our heads and so thick that you could not see the person in front of you.  We walked for about two miles before finding water in which to baptize.  I fought tall grass and prayed that a snake or something worse wouldn’t jump out at me.  The 30 or more women who were with us (who I guess were used to this) sang the whole way and what beautiful baptisms we witnessed on the banks of that stream.  Then, we had to fight our way back out!  But everyone was so happy and singing that it made the trip back not so bad.  
On Sunday we went to worship with Melvin and as David preached, I couldn’t hold back the tears as I sat on the “low” concrete bench in a mud hut thanking God for this experience that He had given us.  The preaching, the singing and partaking of the Lord’s Supper in that mud hut, in a far away village, was an experience I will never forget.  Three women were baptized that day, one of them being Melvin’s new wife.

We left there with joy in our hearts and headed back to Mapepe six hours away.  Our joy soon turned to sadness as we came upon a terrible wreck.  A tire had blown out on a big truck and it was wedged around a tree.  One man was dead and another was pleading for help.  Eddie and Melvin tried to help but there was no way.  We had a prayer and left to find help.  We never heard the outcome of the one who was alive but we prayed that help got there in time.

The next week we were busy going to a High School, Kabwe prison and teaching many students.  One of the highlights of the trip was seeing and working with ten men once locked in prison and in sin, but now freed of both.  It was our privilege to hear two of them preach and to hear the say, “If it had not been for prison and WBS, we would not be Christians today.”  Thank you God for giving David and Me the opportunity of visiting first-hand these still in prison who are Christians, suffering terrible treatment, and yet remaining faithful to you, knowing this is their only hope.  The changes that are made for eternity are worth the effort we must make.  We saw this with those that have been released like Thomas, Melvin, Eddie, Moono, Aborn, and others who are struggling to put their lives back with families and the community against many odds but above all they want to live for Christ and do His will.  What a tremendous challenge they face but we know with God’s help they will overcome.
Zambia has fast become one of our better works of WBS, having just begun four years ago.  The Church St. congregation in Lewisburg, TN is to be commended for the support supplied to make this great work possible.  We thank David and Lorie French, Thomas, Melvin, and Eddie and Susan Kango for all their help on this trip and we give God the glory for the 65 precious souls that were baptized (27 of whom were from the Kabwe prison).  
We also thank God also for the many babies born at Mapepe and the challenge they have to raise them in the Lord.  It was my privileged to be asked to name the baby girl born to Lind and Melvin Kalamashilia.  Melvin is the man who does the prison work and follow-up-work for us here in Zambia.  He ahs a tremendous job but loves the souls of men in and out of prison.  Their baby, Naomi Ruth, is a beautiful, healthy baby.  

Thomas Sakala and his wife Peggy have a new baby boy as well (named Thomas).  Thomas was one of my WBS students while in prison and was baptized while in prison.  Since his release (and graduation from Mapepe Bible College), he has been working at Mapepe Bible College with the orphan ministry.  You will not find a harder worker or anyone more dedicated to the Lord than Thomas and we thank God for him and all the others being released from prison.

Our hearts are sad as we leave those so precious to us here, but at the same time we need to be with our families back home.  So, we say “goodbye” until next year.










     Ruth Orr

